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MINUTES OF THE COLYTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH MARCH AT COLYFORD MEMORIAL HALL AT 7 PM.

PRESENT :  Councillors P Arnott, K Clifford, Mrs C Collier, R Collier, A Davis (Vice Chair), C Pady, A Parr (Chairman), G Stephens, C Stone, R Turner, W Waterworth, N Weldon, 

ALSO PRESENT: County Councillor Ms S Randall Johnson (part of the meeting), District Councillor Mrs H Parr, PC S Speariett, 25 members of the public and Miss E Berry (Clerk).

10/10/95
Receipt and approval of apologies for absence – Cllr D House
10/10/96
Police Report

PC Speariett reported that a shed had been broken into on the Coly Rd in February, this was the only incident reported to them in February. This is the lowest ever crime figure.

In March so far there has been 3 crimes reported, stolen milk at Queens Court, and further sheds broken into at the Mounthill allotments and Willhayne Cottage. In both cases larger pieces of equipment have been left and only fuel stolen.

PC Speariett has had articles placed in local newspapers asking householders to mark their fuel containers with their postcodes and to record details, with photographs if possible, of garden equipment.

The police had accompanied East Devon Council staff on the recent Household Assessment exercise and by far the biggest concern reported to them was that of dog fouling. The police will work in partnership with all agencies and are asking people to report any incidents of fouling that they witness to the police. Potholes, speeding and anti social behaviour was also mentioned as concerns. A member of the public asked if Colyford was going to have an assessment. PC Speariett explained that this Neighbourhood assessment exercise was one driven by the EDDC and he would pass comments back to them

Leaflets on Emergency Planning were handed out to Councillors.

There are big changes happening on 20th May with the implementation of local policing teams at Axminster and Honiton but the bigger picture remains very fluid and uncertain with the service having to lose 400 posts over the next 4 years.

Mark Mann thanked the Police for a grant towards tables & chairs for the Reece Strawbridge building.

Cllr Turner informed him that there had been an attempted break-in at the football field at Chantry and thanked the police for their work at the Primary School re parking.

Cllr Stone thanked PC Speariett and his colleagues for all they have done to deal with local crime, reflected in historically low figures, but he encourage those present to write to the Chief Constable insisting that local resources are kept and institutions such as the Police Cadets are not threatened by any proposed cuts.

10/10/97
Public Question Time (15 minutes maximum)

Mr Howard West welcomed the Parish Council to the Colyford Memorial Hall. He thought this was an opportune time to be in Colyford with the issues that are concerning residents, those of HGV traffic through the village, the Stop Line Way proposed route, the light industrial development in the green wedge area and the possibility of affordable housing being built in Harepath Rd.

He urged the council to consider the problems Colyford has. Cllr Parr responded by saying many of these issues were on the agenda and the Council fully supports the concerns of the Colyford residents.

The Mayor of the Ancient Borough – Mr John Mills welcomed and thanked the PC for coming to Colyford.

District Councillor Helen Parr had been in communication with both Cllr S Randall Johnson and the MP Mr Neil Parish on the matter of the local publicity at Axmouth and the message it is sending. The ban on the lorries was in connection with the infill and not the development of the site. Most of the infill would come in by sea and it was estimated by the Highway Agency that 80 lorries would be required to travel into Seaton, of those 25 were abnormal loads that would go through Axmouth and 55 will go via Harepath Rd or Seaton Down Rd over a period of 12 weeks in total. A traffic Management Plan will be published for the development stage that follows but it is expected that there will be a ‘one way in, one way out’ route proposed. The MP knows that residents of Colyford are unhappy with Axmouth trying to extend Condition 17 and is very willing to meet Colyford residents and the Parish Council to discuss the best way forward, both Cllr S Hughes and Mark Williams have been kept informed of residents concerns.

All routes into Seaton have their drawbacks and Highways have concluded that Axmouth is the best route.

Diana Mason felt that this should have been considered at the application stage and the problem is not just one for 12 weeks but will be an ongoing problem with this development into the future.. She expressed her disappointment that Neil Parish appears to be supporting Axmouth residents.

Mark Mann echoed her concerns over the ongoing supply of the Tesco store.

John Hay reported that a neighbour of his was very concerned about the amount of dog mess outside her property and had reported it to the Environment Agency. He called for a dog bin at Ridgeway Lane.

He asked where the seat was at Mounthill, Cllr Collier stated it was being repaired and he would chase it up. Mr Hay wanted a progress report on Heathayne Bars, a safety feature that needed repair and the loose paving slab outside Abbots in Market Place. He was still concerned over the blocked drains and had personally cleared some drains at Guernsey Corner. All these have been, and will be reported to the Highways Agency. by the clerk.

Mr Hay urged councillors not to forget this is an election year!

He felt, from recent newspaper reports, that South Somerset residents were getting a far better deal from their council taxes and received a far better service from their Council than East Devon residents.

He asked is the Youth Centre grant funded by the Council and will it survive on its own resources? Cllr Arnott explained the funding. The Devon County Youth Service provides two youth workers twice a week, paid for by the Trust and if this should be shut down there were sufficient trained volunteers to carry on running the service. Mark Mann explained the Centre is self-funding; no funds come into it from the District Council. Mr Mann went on to praise Cllr Arnott for the work & support he has offered and is dismayed at the apparent confusion over Cllr Arnotts appointment as a trustee of the Reece Strawbridge Trust. Cllr Parr said this was on the agenda for discussion.

Mrs S Smith asked if the letter from Mr Paul Talboys (former clerk) would be read out in full, Cllr Parr said that this would be the case. Mrs Smith handed out copies of the letter to all the councillors.

10/10/98
Approval of the Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 14th February 2011 – 

Amendment to 10/10/85 Highways Matter – the date of the HATOC meeting was incorrect, it should be 28th March.

The minutes were not approved as the amendment voted on in 10/10/81 was not detailed and Cllr Waterworth & others present did not have the exact wording of it.

Cllr Parr & Cllr Waterworth will clarify what was voted on, and the exact wording and bring it back to the table.

10/10/99
Matters arising from these Minutes, which are not otherwise on the agenda

.
a) Update of Master list of Appointments made by Colyton Parish Council to External Bodies and Charitable trusts. 

Cllr Parr read out the letter from Paul Talboys received that morning and a letter from David Evans addressed to the Chairman & Councillors received by Andrew that morning.

Cllrs Stone, Arnott & Parr all declared an interest .

There followed a long discussion over the validity of the information in both letters, the relevance of Mr Evans letter and the nature of the information contained in his letter.

The background of this matter and its mishandling in the past was explained at length and during the discussion on the validity/date/duration of Paul Arnott’s appointment as the PC nominated representative to the RST Cllr Stone pointed out that the premature removal of a Trustee may be challenged by the Charities commission and if so those councillors who voted for such premature removal of a their appointed trustee should confirm their willingness to indemnify the PC against all legal and associated costs and bear these themselves.

The following proposals were made:

Cllr Stone proposed the council confirm the Master List of Appointments tabled at the January meeting, updated to show the appointment of 

Cllr Arnott as a Reece Strawbridge Trustee on 14th May 2009, to be reviewed in May 2012.

Cllr Davis seconded this

Cllr Waterworth said he couldn’t accept this and proposed that an amendment that stated the position of the Reese Strawbridge Trust nominee be left vacant until a new council is elected in May. Cllr Pady seconded this.

Cllr Arnott said this was not an amendment under standing orders 6g as a proposed or carried amendment to a motion shall not have the effect of rescinding the original or substantive motion under consideration.

Cllr Turner proposed we move on from this at this meeting and revisit this item at another meeting when everyone has had the chance to fully look at the documents under discussion.  Cllr B Collier seconded this.

Cllr Stone repeated his proposal to leave Cllr Arnott as the council nominated trustee to the RST until 2012.

Cllr Davis seconded it.

A vote was taken.

4 in favour, 5 against. The motion was lost.

Cllr Turner proposed that we look at this at a future meeting. Seconded by Cllr B Waterworth.

Cllr P Arnott proposed an amendment and asked that each councillor be given the May minutes and agenda to look at before a discussion takes place.

Cllr Stone seconded this amendment.

A vote was taken:

5 in favour

0 against

1 abstention

Carried.

The clerk will source the necessary documents, which are not on the council’s computer and thought to be held by Paul Talboys.
b) Proposed change in Post Office Services – Copy of a letter from Neil Parish MP to Chief Executive of the Post Office calling for a review and thorough consultation. 

A reply from the Post Office Customer Service Centre confirming that the Colyton branch has been modelled as a Post Office Local and 86% of the current transactions will still be available. This will be passed onto Neil Parish.

10/10/100
Report from County Councillor

Cllr Ms S Randall Johnson reported that the concessionary fare scheme is moving under the authority of the District Council from 1st April. An issue from Colyford had been the use of a bus from Poole, which passed through Colyford before the concessionary start time of 0930. Cllr Randall Johnson confirmed that the County Council would impose the same ruling as the District Council and where no other bus is available before 1100 the earlier bus can be caught using the concessionary schemes. A member of the public said this is not what the website says. Cllr Randall Johnson will check.

The County Council had a nil increase in its share of the Council tax and she felt that with some additional grants that are being put in place there could be money in the pot for projects in both Colyton & Colyford.

10/10/101
Report from District Councillors

Cllr Mrs H Parr reported that the District Council had also had a nil increase in their share of the council tax and East Devon has the lowest share of council tax in Devon.

10/10/102
Report on Reece Strawbridge Centre progress

Mark Mann reported that work is continuing at the centre and they had been successful in two more bids for funding. One was from the Police as previously mentioned and the other from the Gibbons trust for £3,300, which will be used to fund the fitting of the kitchens. There were several new user groups of the Centre.

10/10/103
Highway Matters

a) Update on HGV route/Condition 17 re infill at Seaton .

Cllr Davis reported that Axmouth has been fighting an excellent campaign and had obtained the support of Neil Parish the local MP, featured in several local newspapers last week. It was felt that we should write to him and express our concerns at his support and that long-term solutions must be found.. He urged everyone to attend the HATOC meeting at Knowle on 28th March at 10am.

Cllr Davis had drafted a letter which he gave everyone for their comments. This is to be sent to Neil Parish tomorrow inviting him to meet with concerned residents.

A letter had been sent 3/3/11 to Cllr P Diviani  and was  presented at the Development Management Committee on 8th March expressing our concerns and a need to establish both a short and long-term solution.

a) Stop Line Way update on presentation held at Colyford Memorial Hall.

There is a meeting on Thursday 17th with Ros Mills where there will be feedback from the presentation day.

b) Dog Fouling – several new signs received and placed by John Rollings and Cllr Clifford. A local action group has also placed their own signs at various locations. Information sourced by the clerk on how other Parish Councils are coping with this problem. We are to request a dog bin at Ridgeway and the Playing fields.

c) Stafford Lane/Elm Farm Lane there are drains blocked which caused a large flood during the last spell of rain.

d) Coly Vale potholes have been repaired but not those in Courtney Drive.

There is a very large pothole outside the Church gates in Market Place/Vicarage Street.

Cllr Arnott proposed we suspend the meeting for a member of the public to speak. Cllr Stone seconded it.

The gentleman commented that Salters Lane needs a maintenance policy for repair and that there are also problems here with dog fouling

The meeting restarted with Cllr Stone encouraging individuals to report potholes directly to Highways. There is a dedicated telephone number – 01392 385080 or eastareahm@devon.gov.uk.

The more reports made the more action will be taken.

There is a monthly report that is sent out recording incidents. 

Note from Clerk: We didn’t receive one in February and the Clerk investigated – this is the response:

Regarding the Parish Report, an email should have been sent to you on 4 March 2011 explaining the situation. Unfortunately it appears that it was sent to an incorrect address, or at least one that is not monitored by you or set-up correctly - clerk@colyton.eastdevon.gov.uk.
 The email said:
 "Following an upgrade to our software, we have found our existing 'Parish Report' no longer displays all the items recorded via the CSM system within the parish.   We have requested a new improved automated report to be written as a matter of urgency, but would ask that you please bear with us while we wait for this to be delivered.  Unfortunately, it is unlikely this will be addressed in time for your next couple of meetings.
 

If you would like to see any changes to the format of the report, please let me know as soon as possible and we will endeavour to accommodate any identified improvements in the new version.
 

My sincere apologies for this temporary disruption to the reports. We have requested a new improved automated report to be written as a matter of urgency, but would ask that you please bear with us while we wait for this to be delivered.  Unfortunately, it is unlikely this will be addressed in time for your next couple of meetings".
10/10/104`      Reports from meetings attended:

Notes from Cllr Davis, full minutes will be produced by Paul Wilson.

Colyton Traffic Group – 16th February 2011

PC reps – A Davis, G Stephens, C Stone.

Main issues discussed

1) Dropped kerbs, Chemist & Wilkies – DCC action.

2) King St parking – PC to ask residents to park considerately.

3) Clay Lane – advisory signs – DCC to send plan for PC to mark locations.

4) Lengthsman issues – PC to highlight in reports attention needed by lengthsman.

5) PC proposed budget list – dependent on DCC budget – DCC to feedback agreed list.

6) Grit Bins – PC to further review list – definitive list needed.

7) Jammed drain covers marked with cable ties – DCC to investigate.

8) Hillhead extension of 30mph – DCC advised T.O. needed – agreed accept for now.

9) Potholes & resurfacing – highlighted DCC need to action Dolphin St & Mount Hill.

10) DCC Highways organisation review – PC agreed to write to S Hughes & S Randall-Johnson to stress wish to retain communication & liaison with Devon Highways.

11) HGVs Axmouth – full discussion re HATOC meeting in March

12) Coly Road table top – DCC agreed to review location and move if possible.

Cllrs Collier and Clifford had attended the meeting on the Royal Wedding celebrations and the day will progress as reported  at the last meeting

10/10/105
Correspondence

a) E-mail Rsn online – for info

b) E mail dated 01/3 from Christopher Lee and Clair Mountjoy re Traffic problems in Dolphin St. Request to resurface the slow sign on Dolphin St and introduce traffic calming measures as they have had their wall hit three times and a near miss with a speeding car. This was forwarded to Highways and noted by Paul Pickard - The report of the SLOW marking in need of attention has been logged to the Traffic Technician for the area under the reference CSM11394976
c) Letter dated 28/2/11 from Audit Commission.

They are centralising their arrangements under a dedicated team to bring greater specialisation and efficiency. Jackie Bellard is appointed as our auditor replacing Wayne Rickard.

d)                      Letter – DCC 1/3/11 – Devon County Minerals & Waste Development Framework. Consultation on its Mineral Core Strategy extended to 29 April 2011. Request to read the consultation paper online at http://devoncc.limehouse.co.uk/portal/ and comment on it. Cllr Parr will comment on this.

d) Letter from EDDC 4/03, offering to provide a payroll service for the Parish Council in response to the changes to legislation made by HMRC.

We will continue to administer or pay in house.

e) E-mail  from Matt Dickins re East Devon Core Strategy Preferred Approach Consultation Feedback Report informing us that on Tuesday 15 March 2011 a feedback report on LDF consultation undertaken in 2010 will be presented to the Council’s Development Management Committee.  The meeting, starts at 2.00pm and will be held in the Council Chamber, Council Offices, Knowle, Sidmouth – forwarded to councillors

 
10/10/106
Finance: 

a) Accounts to be presented for payment.

Request from Cllr Davis that the accounts clearly show the money that is ‘ring fenced’ for the playground and MUGA as a separate item. Cllr C Collier has this in hand.

 Cheque#2550  Veolia Environmental Services - £82.08 + £16.42 VAT  TOTAL £98.50

Cheque #2551 DALC in payment for postage of Good Councillors Guide TOTAL £6

b) P3 Annual Grant Payment of £500 received from DCC a further £500 to  follow.

   c) Request from Clerk to attend the following course

         Certificate in Local Council Administration (CiLCA)  (Thursday 7th April 2011)  1/20/2011The short course is designed to take you through the CILCA portfolio guide.  The training will explain the criteria to you and tell how to answer the questions correctly. CiLCA is a recognised qualification for Parish and Town Council Clerks.  This course is subsidised but the County Training Partnership and therefore FREE to attend.  Your trainer is Lesley Smith, County Secretary of the Devon Association of Local Councils – approved.

f) Email from Adrian West informing us that the counter is now on the website.

Do we want to proceed with putting the minutes on the site? Decided to review this in a month’s time.

110/10/107
Planning:

a
Planning Applications

*11/0374/FUL

Land adjoining Old Manor Gardens, Colyford. – S Howard

Construction of 4 double garages (alternative to those approved under application no 07/1693/FUL – previously supported by PC).

*Cllr Stephens declared an interest.

SUPPORTED but only if, as a condition of planning, the two visitor parking spaces are reinstated onsite. 

This area is already very congested with traffic and the Parish Council could not support this application as it stands with the loss of two valuable car parking spaces.

11/0501/FUL

Summerway Farm, Northleigh – Mr & Mrs Little

Replacement conservatory and construction of decking & gazebo

SUPPORTED

b
Planning Decisions 

11/0173/FUL

Station Rd Colyton – for Mr & Mrs Fouracre

Construction of single storey extension to dwelling - APPROVED

10/2508/FUL

Bellflower Chambers, Market Place – for Ms Cotterill

Replacement double glazed timber window to front at first floor level and rear elevation - APPROVED

11/0095/TCA

The Vicarage, Vicarage St. Colyton  - for Mr Lewis

Fell 1 x Holm Oak. Reduce 2 x Sycamore crowns by 30% and  1 x Eucalyptus.- APPROVED

M091043/11

Revised plans for Colyton Primary School - APPROVED
10/10/108  Amenities:  

         a)  Update from Charles Hill – Secretary of the Allotment Association

There were several attempted break-ins to sheds on the allotments on Tuesday night of last week.  As far as we are aware, apart from one can of fuel and damage to sheds no other loss occurred.  PC Steve Speariett attended on Wednesday afternoon and the crime reference No. is KN/11/63
 

The extra mailings resulting from our collaboration over the list has resulted in several new members so many thanks for your help.

b) Letter received from the Colyton & District Garden Society requesting permission to plant a tree in memory of Miss Anne Durham at the garden by Umbourne Bridge. This was supported and a letter written confirming our support and asking that they liase with Cllr Weldon re the positioning of the tree.
10/10/109
Peace Memorial Playing Field

Cllr Turner reported that the fence and gate had been put up by a local contractor paid for by BT. 

Unfortunately the gate latch had broken

He asked whether the Parish Council wanted the toilet block opened from Easter as the cleaner was willing to look after them as before. It was agreed to discuss this at the Finance meeting.

Dog fouling is a big issue here, with people being asked to leave the area if they bring a dog onto the playing fields, and in some cases refusing to leave. It was agreed to contact the dog warden.

The Playing field Liaison committee was discussed.

A term of office needs to be agreed on, it was agreed that a 3 year term of office be offered. and that a meeting needs to be called to appoint the Chair.

Cllr Parr said Colin Chesterton has agreed to stand as Chair.

Cllr C Collier proposed we offer Colin the chairmanship on a 3-year term.

Cllr Stone seconded this.

A vote was taken, proposal carried

Cllr Parr agreed to speak to Colin Chesterton and arrange a meeting.

MUGA - Cllr Davis and Cllr Stone had met with a former skateboarding enthusiast who had advised Honiton on their skate park and he has agreed to draw some sketches for a proposed skate boarding area at the MUGA. By using some of the spoil heap and existing features it may well be unnecessary to buy a half pipe. They await his designs and plans.

East Devon had been contacted ref the planning application for the MUGA and as yet there is no response.

Phil Richards had advised us of a football lease meeting with the FA on site to sort out the charter and financing of their improvements. They are looking for support from the PC – Cllrs B Collier, A Davies, C Stone & A Parr volunteered. There were no objections to the Liaison Committee sorting this out and reporting back to the PC.
10/10/110      Other matters at the discretion of the Chairman

a) Parish Plan Review  – Cllr Davis handed out a discussion document to review before the Annual Parish Meeting. He would like comments back before the next Parish Council Meeting.

b) Upper Coly Footpath. - Brinkley Bridge to Purlbridge section
Cllr Davis had enquired about progress following the confirmation last year by Public Inquiry that it was indeed a public right of way and will form a part of the East Devon Way.
Received the following from DCC Rights of Way Manager in reply:-
 

You will be aware that we completed the foundations for the most westerly of the bridges last August.

 When we tried to enter onto the land for the most easterly of the bridges the landowners refused us entry, despite a formal notice under the Highways Act having been served on them. Consequently, we have had to apply to the magistrates' court for an order to allow the work to proceed. The landowners are challenging the legality of the notice that we served and there have been various hearings (and cancellations due to the weather etc) to consider the arguments.

 It has been decided that the matter will now have to go for a full trial which has been set for Friday, 13 May 11.

 In the meantime, the landowner for the most westerly bridge who allowed us to construct the foundations is now refusing us entry to erect the bridge. There is little point in pursuing this landowner until the court has clarified our legal powers.

 Both bridges are currently sitting in a depot near Okehampton.

c)  Nominations for Parish Councillors – Timetable

Nomination Papers available from the Elections Team (for Parish/Town Elections nomination packs will be available directly from Parish Clerks) – 22nd March

NB Clerk is on holiday until 28th) but Cllr C Collier will open the office.

Close of Nominations – Noon 4th April

d)  Cllr Parr stated that the claim from the former clerk for unfair dismissal had been dismissed.
10/10/111
Dates of future meetings

Finance & Planning Monday 28th March (Clerk on leave)

Full Council Meeting Monday April 11th
Parish Annual Meeting Wednesday 20th April 

Finance & Planning Meeting – Tuesday April 26th

10/10/112
Matters to be taken in Committee – none.

The meeting closed at 2130.
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